EAST LULWORTH PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of East Lulworth Parish Council held on 
Tuesday 15th September 2015 at 6.45p.m at the Stable Cafe at Lulworth Castle.

Councillors 
Present:
Mr Graham Hemsley (Chairman)

Mr Matthew Barnes

Mrs Judith Jesty

Mrs Jenny Manuel

Mrs Fay Nuttall

Mr James Weld

In attendance:
Mrs Julie Wright (Clerk)


Mrs Jenny Strowbridge
15/16/0035 Public Participation Period

Mrs Strowbridge may wish to be co-opted onto the Parish Council she will attend a couple of meetings before she makes a decision.

Mrs Strowbridge informed the Parish Council of the traffic problems on the bypass during the build up to Camp Bestival. Lorries were parked along the bypass in the morning when Mrs Strowbridge went along there. Traffic could not over take as the traffic was near to the Whiteway turnoff at a bend in the road and lorries were trying to get into the Castle to make their drop-offs. 

This will be taken to the ‘wash up’ meeting in November.

Lorries cannot come onto site until 8am and HGVs are usually held on the ranges. 
Overall the management was better this year.
Mr Hemsley will raise this issue at the ‘wash-up’ meeting.

15/16/0036 Apologies

Apologies were received from District Cllr Quinn.

15/16/0037 Declarations of Interest and Grant of Dispensations
Mr Weld declared his interest in the agenda items: Camp Bestival, the tree works applications, correspondence about the Forestry Management of Lulworth Woodlands and Purbeck District Council's draft Strategic Housing Land Availability sites.
15/16/0038 Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday 21st July 2015
Having been proposed by Mrs Nuttall, seconded by Mr Weld, it was resolved that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday 21st July 2015 were an accurate record of that meeting and were signed by the Chairman.
15/16/0039 Reports
a) County Cllr Lovell
No report.
b) District Cllr Quinn

This report was circulated prior to the meeting.

i) Combined Authority. Combined Authority – This is all Dorset Councils working together with the Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) to promote economic growth but is not a Unitary through the back door. However we have a number of concerns regarding sovereignty over local issues and the power of veto so are seeking clarification on key points through our two Purbeck MPs in order to make an informed decision in November 2015. 
ii) Council Tax Support Scheme – Purbeck got it right. As a result of government welfare reforms the Council had to introduce a new scheme regarding council tax discounts. Whilst other Dorset councils were sceptical of our approach, evidence from the first year of operation shows the majority of claimants were able to meet their council tax liability. We will therefore continue with the scheme in Financial Year 2016-17.

iii) Dorset Green – In receivership but Purbeck District Council (PDC) and Dorset County Council (DCC) are still investing in the site and hopefully a new owner will be identified shortly. A report to Council on 8 Sep was approved to submit an application seeking Enterprise Zone status. This is linked to the Combined Authority.

iv) Conservation Area Review – The report will go to Policy Group next week and to full Council for approval in October. There are opportunities for the Parish Council to make representations at those meetings if you wish.

v) Challenge Weymouth – If there are any issues arising from this event could you please feed back to Cllr Quinn.
c) Minutes from the Purbeck Area Committee of the Dorset Association of Parish and Town Councils. Mr Hemsley informed the meeting that there is an interesting item in these minutes about controlling cyclists. Noted.
15/16/0040 ‘Camp Bestival’ 2015
Mr Hemsley reported that the ‘wash-up’ from this year’s Camp Bestival will take place on 26th November.
Feedback on the festival:

· Mr Barnes reported that taxi drivers were dropping off at the road by the Butterfly Conservation rather than at Production so they had to walk up the road. The steward based there should have dealt with this. Two local taxi drivers are on the Safety Advisory Group.
· During the festival the people attending drove too fast down the lane to Park Lodge, there was no control over speed and not many speed signs (5mph) except at the bottom  at the entrance.

· There is no communication with the security on exit days. Residents should be allowed to turn left at the Butterfly Conservation to go to Wool. This issue should have been raised at the time on the number given to residents. Staff need to be briefed that residents should be able to turn left and given a written briefing.

· The one-way system is right round the village and there are no exceptions. Some residents and tanker drivers were not obeying this.
This will be raised at the ‘wash-up’ meeting.
· It was confirmed that the bypass is two-way and it is only one-way through the village.

· The traffic coming in through the Holme Lane’s one–way system worked well but this was not one-way on the way out as all traffic should go on the C6 to Bere Regis. The reason Holme Lane was used to travel to the festival was due to the build-up of traffic from the Holme level crossing onto the A352 when the barriers were down. The traffic on exit day was building up on the B3070 due to the Holme Level crossing being down.
15/16/0041 Planning Applications
a) PL/1852/13 (6/2015/0421) - Land east of Binnegar Lane and south of Puddletown Road, through to land rear of Binnegar Hall, Binnegar, BH20 6AX. Proposed extension to Binnegar Quarry to form new working area (Area B2) for the extraction of sand and gravel, restoration to nature conservation and woodland at lower final level with importation of inert material as an aid to restoration and use of clay to restore area B1. For information.
b) 6/2015/0458 - Cockles (Wintersweet), East Lulworth, BH20 5QN. Demolish existing house and erect two storey house with basement garage and garden store.
No objections.

c) 6/2015/0459 - Glebe House. East Lulworth. Erect two storey rear extension.
No objections.
15/16/0042 Update on the Tree Works Applications
a) TWA/2015/0094 - Lulworth Castle Grounds, East Lulworth. Priority 2 tree works as detailed in attached tree inspection report dated June 2015 (Priority 1 work is being dealt with under dead and dangerous trees regulations) - East Lulworth Conservation Area. Approved.
b) TWA/2015/0095 - Lulworth Estates, East Lulworth. Tree work as detailed in attached tree inspection report dated June 2015 - East Lulworth Conservation Area. Withdrawn.
15/16/0043 Highways and Footpaths
a) Feedback on the previous highways issues or new issues to report.
The pothole by the War memorial has been circled for repair. There are also two temporary road surface signs.
b) Sign to Tyneham Village.



Mr Hemsley reported that he had made enquiries for the cost of a sign, it will fit on the back of the current sign and is reflective. The cost would be £230.90 plus VAT.


Action: 
Mr Weld will contact the Army to see if they could make a contribution towards this sign.


Action: Mr Hemsley will purchase the sign and email the details to Mr Weld to pass onto the Army.

c) Bypass update
A response had been received from Highways regarding the bypass.
Part of the bypass road is an M.O.D. road and currently not public highway.

Although this may seem on the ground to be a simple exercise of re-lining junctions and installing new directional signage, I believe there is unfortunately a lot more involved in this and would need to be dealt with as a ”Local Transport Scheme”, with a request being made by Parish Council to DCC Transport Planning.

The main problems that will confront the DCC Transport Planning and the Parish Council (and probably have already if previous attempts have been made) are – 

· DCC will require that the M.O.D. road (red dotted line) be bought up to adoptable standard (in this case matching that of a B – road) and this work would not be done at public expense

· The proposal takes traffic from a B-road onto a C-road (then the M.O.D. road) and finally a D-road before re-joining the B-road and all roads would need to be brought up to the B-road standard.

· The proposal would also require that the 4 junctions marked on the plan will be subject to safety audits and possibly extensive remodelling (especially where the D51105 re-joins the B3070).
If this is pursued, this request will require safety audits for the entire network and junctions within East Lulworth, a thorough investigation of the construction and current state of the existing M.O.D. road, agreement from M.O.D. to fund all necessary improvements and repairs to their road and considerable repair and improvement works to the public highway at public expense. For these reasons and expected costs it was believe that DCC would struggle to find the resources to support this request.
The only thing that is wrong with the bypass is the part owned by Highways as it is in worse repair.

Action: The Clerk will add this item to the next agenda.
d) New Community Highway Officer areas
The new areas were noted.

15/16/0044 Correspondence Report 
a) The Correspondence report July – September 2015. All items of correspondence were noted.
b) The Challenge Weymouth Triathlon will be held on 13th September.
It was the same issue as last year as Worgret Hill was closed and also Holme Lane was closed so it was difficult to get back to East Lulworth. This needs to be raised with County Cllr Lovell at the next meeting.
The cyclists have to inform the Police these events are taking place if they have no concerns then the race can go ahead. 

Action: Mr Weld will raise this issue with the Assistant Chief Constable.

A suggestion was that a Safety Advisory Group should be formed for these events and the group could then get input from the local residents via their Parish Councils being represented.

National legislation can allow these races to be held on the road.

c) Forestry Management - SA Code 267. G125 – Weld Estate, Lulworth Woodlands. The closing date for this consultation has closed. A lot of trees have been cut in Botany Wood.
d) Code of Conduct and training on the ethical framework – can be carried out at a council training session or at Westport House. Noted.
e) Purbeck Citizens Advice Bureau welcome the council to attend any of their Trustee Board meetings as an observer and to attend their Annual General Meeting to be held on 30th September at 7.15pm at Purbeck District Council. Noted.
f)  
The cycle race to be held on Saturday12th September, 2pm – 4pm, on the Lulworth Castle circuit starting from the D’Urberville Hall, Wool.
This race did eight circuits in a peloton. Mr Hemsley experienced the event first hand on his way back from Wool and the cyclists were almost on the other side of the road.

A comment was made that the race itself was well marshalled.

Action:  
The Clerk will write to Steve Dring to express the Parish Council’s extreme concern over holding a cycle race on narrow lanes. 
Mr Weld left the meeting.

g) 'Rural Policing Matters' Campaign. Noted.
15/16/0045 Consultations or new Items for Discussion
a) Transparency code and Parish Council website – councillor responsibilities.
Action: The Clerk will add the responsibility details onto the website.
The Clerk informed the Council that most of the items required have been added to the website but that there is still a further item to add to the website to comply with the Transparency Code this item is last year’s expenditure on items above £100.

b) The Bournemouth, Dorset and Poole Minerals and Waste Planning Consultations. 
Action: Mr Hemsley will look at this consultation.
c) Article for Parish Magazine.
Action: Mr Hemsley will write an article this month.

d) Purbeck District Council's draft Strategic Housing Land Availability sites (SHLAA). There are four sites in East Lulworth:
1. Houses opposite Shaggs Cottages. This is not included in the SHLAA.
2. Park Lodge the area around the sheds. This is not included in the SHLAA.

3. Holme Farm Diary. This is not included in the SHLAA.
4. Land between Cockles up to the garage. This is included in the SHLAA and it meets the criteria but this does not mean that it will be built. It is 0.3 hectares and would mean approximately six buildings. It is in an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, a flood risk due to the stream and the site is close to an ancient scheduled monument. It does not include the garage site. As the site is so small there is no requirement for the developer to build affordable houses.
15/16/0046 Finance

a) Payment Schedule.

It was proposed by Mrs Manuel and seconded by Mr Barnes that the following payment schedule was paid.

	Payee 
	Cheque number
	Amount/£
	
	For

	
	
	
	
	

	Mrs J Wright
	000395
	183.36
	
	Salary Aug – Sept 2015

	DCC Pension Fund
	000396
	29.68
	
	September's Pension payment

	DCC Pension Fund
	000397
	29.68
	
	October's Pension payment

	Talk Talk Business
	000398
	48.60
	
	Annual Email mailbox fee

	Tesco Direct
	000399
	19.00
	
	Ink cartridges

	Weld Estate A Fund
	000400
	276.13
	
	Labour for notice board repair


It was resolved that the above payment schedule was approved.
b) Wooden Bench
The bench is almost finished and it will be ready soon.
c) World War I commemorative stone 
Mrs Manuel and Mrs Nuttall reported back. 

The stone will have three sides with wording. One side will have dates 11.11.1918 - 11.11.2018, one side will have a poem and the third side to be decided but a suggestion was for all who served. Could have metal plaques with the wording and this could be done in the village. More research will be done and it will be discussed at the next meeting.
The village’s ‘Keep Fat Club’ will make a donation towards the cost.
Action: 
All to consider the wording to be on the stone and pass thoughts onto Mrs Manuel.

d) The amounts of the grant to be received from Purbeck District Council for the next two years. 
No grant will be received for the financial year 2018/19.
e) Annual Return year ending 31st March 2015.
The external auditor’s report stated that there were no matters that have come to their attention which give cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met. 

It was resolved, having been proposed by Mrs Nuttall and seconded by Mrs Manuel that the Annual Return has been completed and approved.

The notice for the conclusion of the audit has been displayed on the notice boards. The external auditor’s report has been published on the website.
f)  Annual Insurance Premium

The annual insurance quotes were AON Ltd (not received), Zurich £195.04 and Came and Company £265.00.
It was proposed by Mrs Manuel, seconded by Mr Barnes that the quote from Zurich Municipal was approved. This was unanimously resolved.

15/16/0047 Items for information or for inclusion on the next agenda
a) An alternative to the commemorative stone could be to plant a line of twenty two (one for each of the names on the War Memorial) oak trees to run along the ditch of the old football pitch.
b) Poppy seeds could be planted around the memorial stone.
15/16/0048 Date of the next Parish Council meeting
The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 17th November 2015.

With no further business to discuss the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.

Chairman: ..........................................................................
 Date: 17th November, 2015
2015/16 – page 13

